College of Biological Sciences: EPC Committee Meeting Minutes – 10/17/08

Prepared By Brett Couch


College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Date: 10/17/08

Start: 3:00 PM

Finish: 5:00 PM

Location: 123 Snyder Hall, CBS Dean’s Conference Room

Committee Members:

Present: Robin Wright, Brett Couch, Stu Goldstein, Jane Phillips, Jim Cotner, Sam Stevens, Mike Mertensotto, Jean Underwood, Sarah Corrigan, Leslie Schiff,

Not Present: Frank Barnwell, Elizabeth Lockamy, Rogene Schnell, Nick Beerman, Sue Wick, , Paul Siliciano, Bob Bambel, Nikki Letawsky Shultz,

Not Present: 

1.  Approve minutes from October 3, 2008 meeting 

The minutes were approved unanimously.

2.  Old Business

Thomas Molitor is willing to change the course number for his microbiology course.  The Microbiology department will help with the transition, for example bookstore ordering and room assignments.  Effective next fall (2009) Microbiology majors would be required to take the course offered through the microbiology department. MICB 4131 (Immunology) will stay the same. 

 3.  New Business

A.  MICB 4225 Course (Leslie Schiff)

MicB 4225 will be a new laboratory course in microbial genetics taught by Kirsten Nielsen.  This course will serve to expand the suite of upper division courses in microbiology to address expanding enrollment in existing upper division microbiology courses.  Creation of a new course was seen by the department as preferable to expanding existing courses and would give students two different options for labs in the fall.  Enrollment will give preference to microbiology majors; students from other departments will be placed on a waiting list. 

Kirsten studies pathogenesis in the yeast Cryptococcus neoformans.  The proposed course would draw on Kirsten’s strengths in yeast genetics and using Saccharomyces cerevisiae as a model system would develop student’s critical thinking skills in a laboratory context.  As the course develops, the focus could expand to become a more general eukaryotic microbiology course.  Jeffrey Gralnick has also offered bacterial genetics projects that can be imported into the lab.

To facilitate course development, MICB 4225 could use some labs or materials from the genetics lab GCD4015 or make use of resources (such as mutant strains) from faculty at the U of Minnesota working on yeast.  Using material from researchers could generate more relevant projects rather than generating material from scratch.

Due to possible content overlap with genetics, GCD4015, which uses S. cerevisiae in ~1/3 of the labs, the microbiology department will need to decide if students are able to take both MICB 4225 and GCD4015 for credit.  Leslie will check the degree of overlap between GCD4015 and MICB4224 and decide if students can receive credit for both.

The course proposal was approved unanimously

B.  BIOL 4993 and 4994 (Jane Phillips)

The courses BIOL4993 and BIOL4994 would allow students to take directed study and directed research with a biology designator.  The main purpose of these courses provide an avenue for teaching professors in the Biology Program to sponsor students in directed study and directed research.  I addition, these designators could be used for students doing directed research outside CBS when finding an appropriate course designator is often difficult.

It will need to be made clear to students that the BIOL designator is not for all students in biology; students will need to use course designators based on the departmental affiliation of the sponsoring faculty member.  For example, the biology designator is not intended for faculty in MicB, GCD, EEB etc.

The committee discussed the possibility of creating course numbers for writing intensive directed study and directed research projects.  The committee discussed some of the difficulties with quality control; the level and quantity of writing students would do for a writing intensive course.  If the project is largely student driven, faculty may not have a clear idea of what a writing intensive course should entail making consistency a problem.  As well, it can be difficult from the mentor’s perspective to make sure the project entails writing that can be achieved; if the experiment or project is not successful, writing about the results is difficult.  Finally, the majority of the writing would be done at the end of the project leaving the possibility of the writing portion being something of an afterthought. 

Following the discussion of providing writing intensive designators, Jane agreed to clone the existing proposals and submit proposals for writing intensive versions of each course.

The committee voted unanimously to 1) approve BIOL 4994 and BIOL 4994 and 2) to approve writing intensive versions of BIOL 4994 and BIOL 4994.

       C.  Possible 2993/2994 course designators (Jane Phillips)

Jane tabled the idea that the Biology Program could also offer directed study and directed research at the 2000 level.  Such courses are not currently included in any degree plan and would not count towards students’ degrees.  Drawing a distinction between 2000 and 4000 level courses may not be meaningful and there is nothing to prevent sophomores from registering for 4000 level courses.

The committee did not express interest in establishing directed study and directed research courses with a 2000 level designator.

D.  Bioinformatics course (Stu)

David Matthes is proposing a new bioinformatics course based on a course he has previously taught.  He would like to have the course approved quickly so that students would be able to register for the spring semester 2009.  The initial proposal did not have a lot of details such as exercises but these were sent to Stu by David and distributed to the committee.  

The EPC was interested in the rationale for limiting the course to 20 – 24 students and was wondering if the course should be taught in one of the active learning classrooms on the Minneapolis campus.

There may be some overlap between the bioinformatics section of the foundations courses (BIOL2002/BIOL2003/BIOL2004) and the types of material David is planning on covering.  The overlap may require some small changes to the content and expectations in the proposed course.  Given the background provided in the foundations courses, the course content needs to be slightly more advanced than outlined in the proposal.  Such a course could also be offered as an online course.

The committee wanted to know how the proposed course would interface with existing bioinformatics courses.  David indicated that he has already consulted with other bioinformatics instructors and reviewed the course syllabi.  The proposed course would serve as a gateway for higher level bioinformatics courses such as Fumi Katagiri’s 5000 level course which is heavily weighted in statistics. 

Rather than rush the normal approval procedure, the committee discussed giving the course a special topics number for the spring 2008 semester.  Given the timeframe of student registration; the committee would need to make a decision before next meeting.

Based on the committee’s discussion Stu will talk with David and 1) determine the level of discussion with faculty teaching bioinformatics courses; 2) to see if more students could be accommodated in a larger classroom 3) if David is willing to run the course as a special topics for Spring 2009 and 4) ask David to consult with BIOL2003 and 2004 instructors to see what material is covered in these courses.

The consensus among committee members is they would prefer using a special topics designator for Spring 2008 giving the EPC a greater chance to evaluate the syllabus. 

4.  Announcements

A.  UM Rochester (Stu)

Four meetings were held over the summer with regard to the UofM campus in Rochester.  Although CBS was acting as a sponsor for the Rochester campus during the accreditation process, as a college, CBS can’t serve as a sponsor and the sponsorship role has been transferred to the University of Minnesota.  CBS is still involved in the development of the Rochester campus as curriculum consultants.  Stu’s impression is that the administration at Rochester is taking the concerns of the EPC more seriously; for example their approach to curriculum development, and treatments of transfer students is becoming more realistic. 

Currently Rochester has hired one faculty member.

The medical school at the U of M is concerned about the development of the medical school track curriculum.  Currently there are no syllabi and since the Mayo clinic is a private institution there is concern about resistance from the Mayo in disclosure of syllabi and curriculum planning material. 

For the information of the committee, Jean Marie will send out letters Stu sent to Rochester following the meeting with the EPC and the response latter from the Rochester administration.


B. Robin Wright

Over next few semesters, classroom space at the University is at a premium.  The Office of Classroom Management will change the way in which rooms are assigned. Enrollment in a course will be averaged over the last 3 times the course was offered.  Five percent will be added to the average and rooms will be assigned based on this estimate of class size.  The objective is to assign rooms based on class size rather than instructor preference.

Larger rooms can be requested for exams.


C. Robin Wright

The Center for Writing has a three year grant from the Bush Foundation to pilot ideas fro a writing-enriched curriculum.  Under the grant, the Center for Writing will target individual departments and develop a plan for a writing enriched curriculum.  The plan is to infuse writing into the entire a curriculum offered by a department. 

The use of a department-by-department model is problematic since individual departments are not involved in developing student writing at the early states of their university careers.  It makes more sense to focus efforts to develop a writing enriched curriculum at the level of the college 

As the University works towards a writing-enriched curriculum, writing intensive courses will be superfluous and phased out of the curriculum.  Before writing intensive courses are phased out, there needs to be a critical mass of courses and departments providing in a writing-enriched curriculum.  To begin, the college needs to consider writing enrichment in core 2000 and 3000 using the curriculum development in EEB as a model. 

CBS is having meetings with Pamela Flash to work on a CBS plan based on the EEB plan.  There has been some resistance at the college level to the development of a writing enriched curriculum. Bob McMaster supports this plan and is in favor of being more flexible than the specific dictates of the Bush grant.  Since this is the last year of the Bush grant, it is worth considering a more complex model of curriculum development.  It is unclear how the EEB proposal will this will scale to the college level.  In the short term, there is money from the provost’s office to pay people to implement the writing enrichment plan.

Robin – Academic Integrity – 

Robin indicated that the College is looking for ways to protect faculty when faced with instances of student academic misconduct.  CBS would like to establish a college level committee that would handle reports of academic misconduct.  A college level committee is aimed at making dealing with student misconduct consistent and fair.  This would also take some of the responsibility for dealing with misconduct away from the faculty making it easier and less time consuming to deal with issues of misconduct. 

Currently there is no formalized committee at the college level; academic misconduct is formally dealt with at the university level.  With the current system reporting academic misconduct can be, or is, perceived to be too onerous and time consuming for the faculty. 
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